11/13/05
COLA Minutes for 9 Oct 05 Meeting 
Nancy Malthouse


Countryside on Lake Anna Board of Directors Meeting

10/09/05
10:00 AM

399 Mountain View
Officers attending were: President, Bill Malthouse, Treasurer, Tom Nyman, and Secretary, Nancy Malthouse.  Board members attending were: Joe Madigan, Army Burroughs.  General Members attending were: Eb Townes, Chris Townes and Steve Jenkins. A quorum was on hand to conduct business.

Bill Malthouse, the President, called the meeting to order at 10AM.  Bill requested that the Board observe a minute of silence in honor of Tom Wick, our friend and long term Board member who died recently.

Old Business: Eleven old business items were presented 

1. The President and Secretary presented all Board Members and potential new members with COLA folders.   

The folders contained the Articles, Covenants, Bylaws, prior 2005 BOD and GMM minutes, and copies of the Louisa New Shoreline Development Standards, Dominion Shoreline Guidelines, and Draft COLA Purpose and Principles of Operation and the draft Prior General Membership Meeting Minutes for reference.

2. The Secretary read the prior April 2005 Draft Board Meeting Minutes.  Army moved to accept the minutes as corrected and Tom seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  
Tom Nyman complimented Nancy on a thorough set of minutes.  After the minutes were approved, Tom remembered that we had promoted Joe Madigan to Full Board Member to fill Don Yarnall’s vacancy. 

Action - The secretary was directed to add that we had promoted Joe Madigan to Full Board Member to fill Don Yarnall’s vacancy to the April 2005 Draft Board Meeting Minutes after the discussion of Don Yarnall’s vacancy.

3. Grass Cutting – Status: Bill said that he sent out notices with the bill to the lot owners who needed to cut their grass
.  Army said it was probably too late to enforce lot cutting anyway and since the season was dry, the grass height wasn’t too bad this year.  Bill asked Army if we had cut any lots that we still need to pay for and Army said no.

Army said he thought all the lots that needed to be cut (except lot 1) were cut at least once. Bill said he still needed to notify Lot 1 that it needed cutting or accept Bernard Carr’s offer to cut it. But, he had tried to contact Bernard and gotten no response so far.  

4. Boat Slip Rental – Status: Army said five boat slips are rented, but no slips on the new docks are rented yet. Lot 7 didn’t pay this year.  

5. P.O.A. Packages – Status: Army said all P.O.A. packages are up to date.  

Lot 6 is up for sale.  They are $740.00 in arrears on dues payments.  We anticipate this will be paid at closing to bring the new owners into good standing. The cover letter included with the POA package states whether the lot is paid up or not, so new owners know the status and what payments are needed for closing.  Per the Virginia Property Owners Act, the letter has to be signed by an officer.

6. Treasurer’s Report – Status: Tom said we have $3,271.59 in the VA Community Bank.  We haven’t spent much of our budget this year.  We have 50 lots that have paid.  7 lots haven’t paid anything this year. 

Lot 1 hasn’t paid this year.  Lot 10 has not paid this year either.  Lot 37 won’t perk and is still in the hands of the developer.  He no longer is paying dues. We sent his lawyer a letter asking him about donating this lot to the Association as part of our common area, but he didn’t show any interest in doing that. Bernard Carr hasn’t paid his dues this year either.  When Bill Malthouse called him about the picnic, Bernard said he had paid $100 or $150 at closing in 2004 for dues, the POA package, and the key, but didn’t have his key yet.  (But, the cost of the POA package should be $50.00 and key $25.00, so there is some anomaly that needs to be checked.)    Also, this year’s bill was sent to him at the previous owner’s address, so he hasn’t received his bill yet.  Subsequently, Bill obtained Bernard’s key, and phoned him about getting his key, but so far, Bernard hasn’t returned the call.  

Action - Bill agreed to call Bernard to clear up what he owes this year and give him his key.  

Action - Tom said he would send out reminders to people who haven’t paid.  

Action - Tom said he would wait to bill Bernard again until Bill calls Bernard.

7. Fall Steak Picnic Meeting Status: Bill said we had 35 people show up for the Fall Steak Picnic Meeting.  Bill thanked everyone for helping.  

Tom also agreed it was a great picnic and suggested maybe food would improve attendance at the spring Annual GMM Meeting.  Action - This discussion on providing food at the GMM to improve attendance was deferred to new business.

8. Board of Directors Expansion/Reelections/Vacancies Status: Bill said we have one vacancy for Tom Wick’s position, and one member at large vacancy from the position vacated by Joe Madigan when he was elected to full member status to fill the Yarnall vacancy.   Also, we have the issue of expanding the BOD to nine members.  

Tom presented a summary of our thoughts on expanding the number of BOD members to nine.  A quorum is 50% for the BOD to conduct business whereas a quorum is 33% for the GMM.  With seven members, we sometimes have difficulty getting a quorum.  The context was we would like to have plan for succession of officers.  Tom said he is still in favor of the plan.  Bill mentioned that the meetings are always open to anyone in the Association.  Bill said he thought it was good to be sure members know when the BOD meetings are scheduled.  One way to approach this would be schedule a full years schedule of BOD meetings.   Another idea was sending out meeting notices, but that idea was turned down due to the expense.  

Action -The consensus was we should put out a sign on the corner a week ahead of time announcing the BOD meetings to inform the Association members of upcoming BOD meetings. 

Motion - Nancy moved to fill the two BOD member vacancies.  The motion was seconded.  After discussion, the motion to fill the two vacancies on the BOD passed unanimously.  

In the discussion, Tom clarified that we created a member at large position several years ago because we had a situation where we had eight full BOD members and we are only allowed seven by the Bylaws, so we created a non-voting member-at-large position to accommodate the existing 8 individuals.  In response to a question about how much time a BOD member obligation would demand, Bill said we usually have two meetings a year, and at most four meetings a year.  Business can be conducted by e-mail.  Also, BOD members are asked to head committees such as the “adopt a highway” committee that is currently leaderless.  Bill asked Chris Townes and Steve Jenkins, two of the three visitors, if they had a preference about being the voting or the non-voting member.  One aspect of the discussion that followed this question was that it would be useful to have a full-time resident with voting status.  Since Steve is a full-time resident and Chris is still part-time, the prospective appointees agreed that Steve would become a full BOD member and Chris would be the Member-at-large.  Tom clarified that this action would take effect immediately after the BOD approves the motion, so Steve can vote.  Chris asked if she is supposed to vote since she is a member at large.  Tom explained that she didn’t have a vote, but all her input was sorely needed.  Also, Bill explained that she is being proposed at the next GMM as a full BOD member.  Tom also clarified that Steve would be filling Tom Wick’s BOD position that completes in May 2006.  Three other positions filled by Bill Malthouse, Nancy Malthouse, and Lindy Beggs also will complete their term in May 2006.  

Motion - Tom moved that Steve be the full BOD member position and Chris be the Member-at-large. The BOD vote was unanimous. 
9. Board/Officer Continuity & Succession Plans: Bill suggested we try to think about a plan to rotate officers so BOD members didn’t think they would hold the same office for life.  

[Officers are appointed from among the directors at the discretion of the directors to serve term lengths determined on a case-by-case basis.]  

Action - The VP appointment remains unfilled and is an action for the future.
10. Draft COLA White Paper  (Policy/Purpose)

Tom presented his Draft COLA Policies and Procedures White Paper. A long discussion proceeded on Tom’s white paper that tried to clarify its purpose(s).  The white paper is about five pages long.  The text contains some subdivision history, policy and procedures and board responsibilities.  Tom said his objective was to write a document for the Boards use that explains why we collect dues.  Army said the POA package already explains that, so he didn’t think we needed anything else.  Nancy also described a potential purpose: to establish policies and procedures that would include COLA property owners and also include adjoining property owners that might also want to use the COLA Common Area. Bill suggested maybe we need two separate documents: a routine policy and procedures manual and a history white paper. Bill suggested a committee to draft a paper on policy and procedures.  However, Nancy and Bill had already done extensive redlines that Tom needed to consider.  By default, Tom, Bill and Nancy are the Committee members.  The committee decided to accept Nancy’s redlines as a Committee input, and let Tom review the modifications in the context of today’s discussion.  Tom suggested that the document be written for the Board as the audience with the goal of having all directors answer questions about the purpose of The Association and the role of dues the same way. 

Action - Tom agreed to review Nancy and Bill’s modifications in the context of the discussion today.

11. Architectural Review Committee: Bill said he had received the building plan from Bill Hayden and a letter from the County requesting three names of Board members that were authorized to approve the building plans. 

Bill called the three people an “Architectural Review Committee”.  Tom said he disagreed with the Nomenclature “Architectural Review Committee” because he thought all the county was interested in was who was authorized to sign a letter that approves a property owner’s building plan.  Bill said, The County calls the process “ARC Plan Approval”, and the form is called a “Subdivision Approval Letter Request Form”.  

Action -The BOD agreed the following individuals are authorized to review the property owner’s building plans and sign the form: Bill Malthouse, Tom Nyman, and Army Burroughs.  

New Business: Fifteen new business items were presented.

1. Attracting New Subdivision Residents as Non-Voting Members

Tom said he already sent a letter to Lloyd inviting the adjoining subdivision lot owners to use the COLA Common Area. 

Action – Tom agreed there needed to be some language in the Policy and Procedures to accommodate adjoining subdivision lot owners.

2. Improving Attendance at Annual GMM

Tom said he thought we should do the Annual GMM before Memorial Day.  He thought the idea of providing food was good, but he was nervous about having the members think the BOD was paying for two picnics.  Everyone thought it would be good to have food at both meetings to encourage participation but to minimize BOD costs. Tom said we had 35 people at the fall picnic; about a third of the possible people.  Tom said the high attendance in the fall and the low attendance in the spring might not be due to food, but might be caused by something else such as parents busy with soccer etc.  The Bylaws say that the Annual meeting has to be in May on the Saturday of Memorial Day weekend or on any other Saturday in May as the BOD may determine.  Bill asked if we should do anything else to attract new members and Tom said that any time a house was sold, he is now sending out a “welcome aboard” letter.  If they are non-members of the Association, he explains what to do to become members.  

Action - The consensus was that the Annual Meeting should be on Saturday, the weekend before Memorial Day.  Bill suggested we aim for 2PM and have the business meeting first, allow 30 minutes for everyone to get there, and then have the food.  

Motion - Nancy moved that the BOD provide hamburgers, hotdogs and beer.  The motion passed.  

3. Boat Slip Issues (Number, How Policed, Expectations)

We know that there will be increasing demand.  We need a newsletter.  We need a policy and procedures manual that clarifies the policies on the Boat slips.  Bill said he would call Dockside and discuss removing the words “Boat slip available” from the Pagenstecher’s sale sign.  Bill asked Tom about whether he still had his e-mail on boat slips, but Tom said he didn’t recall it.  He would have to hunt for it.  

Action - Bill said he would put Newsletter Creation and the Association Policy Draft on the agenda for the next BOD meeting.
Tom showed us his preliminary boat slip plan and we briefly discussed whether the plan was a good drawing of what we have there now.  Army suggested we should get the property surveyed so we know where the lines are.  Army thought we could get some of the existing shallow slips dredged.  Also, if we know where the COLA survey is at the point, maybe we could put another dock complex on the point. Tom discussed Lot B.  Lloyd has moved the strip between us and his new lot #1 from the Countryside subdivision to his property.  Tom thought that maybe moving that strip of property from one subdivision to another might be illegal. The BOD reviewed the plat of Lot B.  Tom said he could do some things by right but wasn’t sure if he could transfer property from one subdivision to another. Finally Tom agreed to go to the County to discuss this issue.  Army agreed to arrange a survey.  

Motion - Tom moved to get the survey done all the way around with permanent stakes and Nancy seconded it.  The motion passed.  In the discussion, the Motion was amended as follows:

Motion - Tom moved to get the survey done all the way around with permanent stakes and cap the expense for the survey up to a maximum of $500.00.  The amended motion passed unanimously.

Action - Army will arrange to get a survey of the common area with permanent stakes all around and to cap the survey cost at $500.00.

4. Ensuring that Use of the COLA Common Area is Restricted to Members

Army said that we still have trouble with people cutting the chain on the Common Area Gate.  Tom has been inquiring about a case hardened chain. Nobody can even suggest someplace to check.  Steve said there are a number of people who use the COLA Common Area that we don’t know who they are. That was an issue for him being a non-waterfront lot owner.  One suggestion was issuing a sticker, but Army said that would mean we have to be policemen and he didn’t want to do that.  Tom agreed that would be dangerous.  Army agreed there is some problem with people using the area that don’t belong here, but Army said he thought the situation is much better that is was before the gate and chain was put there. Maybe we can find a chain that can’t be cut.  Lindy suggested putting a surveillance camera up; perhaps a “proptronics” fake camera that wouldn’t be expensive but would scare people.  Bill agreed that we should look into doing that.  

Motion - Tom moved to investigate putting up two fake cameras, one at the gate and one down at the dock area.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.

5. Common Area Keys and Transferring Keys to New Owners
Army said that he is out of gate keys.  He asked Tom for a signed check to cover ten new keys and Tom gave him a check for the keys.  Bill pointed out that returning keys if you are in arrears on dues and transferring keys to new owners when property is sold as part of closing has to be in our new policy manual.  Army agreed that keys aren’t getting transferred.  

Action - Army agreed to put text in our disclosure letter such as  “a key has been issued to the new property owner and it needs to be transferred at closing. If not, a new key will have to be purchased”.
6. Expected Impact of New Land Use Regulations on Planning Upgrades to the COLA Common Area

Tom presented the enclosed package “Expected Impact of New Land Use Regulations.”  These regulations will create new zoning laws and construction codes that will affect new development on Lake Anna.  They will affect us if we want to upgrade the COLA Common Area.  Therefore, we need to get building permits before the new codes take effect or we will have to be compliant with the new codes.  There are three codes that are relevant to grandfathered developments:

a. Docks have to have white reflectors by Nov 1, 2007

b. Docks more than 50 feet out into the lake have to have dark sky lighting.  These can be solar powered.

c. Post the VA law on boating and on drinking in the Common area

Our time scale for BOS approval of the new building codes at the minimum is mid Nov (subsequently revised to 4 Dec).  It would be good to have the light on the dock for safety anyway.  The cost of the lights is $20.00 for 4 lights (excluding the pole). However, we have a sign arch there (the one with the new surveillance camera) that would hold the lights.  Army suggested we wait on the lights until spring.  

Motion - Tom moved that we should consider what we ought to be doing before this new set of regulations goes into effect.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.  

Tom said there is a requirement for associations to have a long-range plan.  Bill said we have to begin to manage people’s expectations about when we will build common area improvements such as picnic shelter, lighting etc.  

Action - Bill agreed he would prepare the long-range plan for the next meeting.

7. Building a Picnic Shelter/Picnic Concrete Pad

Tom suggested that we may want to have a gazebo with a concrete slab.  Tom clarified the rule about not building a storage shed on dominion’s land.  Tom said we could build a gazebo on Dominion’s land, but not an enclosed “shed”.  Army said we need the concrete pad and the beginnings of a “pole” building.  Army said he would get a price on one from a friend.  Bill suggested 20 x 30 (600 square feet).  The big trees and roots were mentioned as a problem.  Tom said we should get a building permit before the new rules go into effect if we wish to retain our grandfathering status.  Tom said the new rules would go into effect around the middle or end of November (subsequently changed to holding Public Hearings on 5 Dec 05 with BOS vote possibility immediately after).  

Action - Army agreed to get a price and plan for the shelter and a building permit. Tom moved that we authorize a cap of $300.00 for the building plan and permit for the shelter.  The motion was seconded and passed.
8. Ensuring Common Area Electrical Supply

Bill suggested getting power to the Common Area.  Army said it was just a meter put up on your pole, but Tom said Rappahannock hasn’t been willing to put one up lately. We know that Sassafras Cove is a new subdivision that will need power extended from our subdivision.  Tom thinks a building needs to be almost finished to get power; that is why builders have to bring generators for their power. 

Action - Chris agreed to check with Rappahannock Electric Co-op about what we need to do to get power down to the Common Area when they extend power for Sassafras Cove.  

9. Formation of a Common Area Long Range Planning Committee 

Tom suggested we need a “Long Range Planning Committee”.  Chris thought we should wait until we get a survey.  No one was willing to create a long-range plan now. 

Action - The BOD agreed to delay creating a “Long Range Planning Committee” until the next meeting, and work on the Long Range Plan for the Common Area during the winter.

10. Building More Docks VS Boat Ramp Angle Improvements

Steve said we didn’t need to build more docks, but the boat ramp was really terrible.  The angle of the ramp isn’t steep enough and he has to back the truck halfway into the lake to get the boat off.  This is especially a problem when the water is low.   Steve said when he puts his boat in the lake, his truck’s tail pipe is in the water.  Tom suggested that perhaps the solution is regular dredging to get rid of the sand piled up from the prop wash.  Bill said that the problem isn’t just dredging and Steve agreed.  Steve said extending the existing ramp is not the solution either (like we’ve done in the past) because the existing ramp is too flat.  Tom said one of the new rules is that future ramps will have to be six inches thick and reinforced, so creating a new ramp will be expensive.  The first thing we need is a cost estimate. 

Action - Army said he would go through the yellow pages and call George O’Connell to see if he has a recommendation for someone to work on the launch ramp.

11. Funding Common Area Improvements


Bill suggested thinking about a one-time assessment or some mechanism to do it right to be sure the ramp is adequate.  Bill asked Steve to think about a funding strategy to cover Common Area improvements.  

Action - Steve said he would work on a strategy and present it at the next BOD meeting.

12. Establishing a COLA Meeting/Action Schedule

The Bylaws say that the Dues are due by the Annual GMM.  There are several time limits for announcing the meeting etc.  

Action - Bill said he will develop a comprehensive schedule for Dues Mailing, Dates Due, Grass Cutting Notices etc.

13. Next General Membership Meeting  

Action - The next GMM is Saturday, the weekend before Memorial Day, at 2 PM.

14. Next Board of Directors Meeting 

Action - The next BOD meeting is November 13 at 10AM at the Malthouse’s house.

15. Common Area garbage Duty

Tom wants some relief from the Common Area garbage duty.  Bill noted that the garbage bag size is 35 G. and strength is 3 Mil.

Action - Army agreed to perform garbage duty to relieve Tom and Bill agreed to spell Army when he is at the lake.  
The meeting adjourned at 2PM

Respectfully submitted

Nancy Malthouse

COLA Secretary

� Secretary’s note: The following lots were notified:  lots # 1-3-10-34-35-36-40-41-44-49-57 with the 2005 COLA Dues notices 
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